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Workington Town Council
Trustee of the Borough of Workington
Workington Town Council Community Centre, Princess Street, 
Workington, Cumbria, CA14 2QG
Telephone: 01900 702986
Email: office@workingtontowncouncil.gov.uk
Website: www.workingtontowncouncil.gov.uk
Minutes of the Full Council Meeting of Workington Town Council held on Wednesday 4th October 2023 at 7pm in Workington Town Council Community Centre, Princess Street, Workington.
	Cllr Mary Bainbridge
	Apologies
	Cllr Susan Martin
	Present

	Cllr Barbara Cannon
	Present 
	Cllr Sean Melton
	Present

	Cllr Beth Dixon
	Present
	Cllr Patricia Poole
	Present

	Cllr David Farrar
	Present
	Cllr Denise Rollo
	Present

	Cllr Sue Fryer
	Present
	Cllr Mike Rollo
	Present

	Cllr Mark Fryer
	Present
	Cllr Neil Schofield
	Present

	Cllr Hilary Harrington
	Present
	Cllr Kate Schofield
	Apologies

	Cllr Michael Heaslip
	Present
	Cllr Stephen Stoddart
	Present

	Cllr Allan Hodgson
	Present
	Cllr David Tennyson
	Present

	Cllr Bernadette Jones
	Present
	Cllr Lynda Williams 
	Present

	Cllr Jackie Kirkbride
	Not present 
	Cllr Ellie Wood
	Present

	Cllr Paul Larkin
	Present
	Cllr Joan Wright
	Present

	Cllr Nath Martin
	Present
	
	


In attendance:  Deputy Proper Officer and 2 members of the public. 


23.69
 Apologies
Apologies were received from Cllr Mary Bainbridge and Cllr Kate Schofield. 
23.70 
Declarations of Interest
None.
23.71
Exclusion of Press and Public
Press and public are excluded from part two of the Finance and General Purposes meeting minutes of 13th September 2023 and it was noted that there could be no discussion with regards to these minutes at this meeting due to their confidentiality. 


23.72 
Public Participation
Council agreed to permit public participation under part 9 of the agenda. 



23.73 
Minutes of the previous meeting 
Council approved the minutes of the meeting on 2nd August 2023.

Proposed by Cllr Neil Schofield, seconded by Cllr Tricia Poole.  
Resolved: To approve the minutes of the Full Council meeting on 2nd August 2023 as a true record. 


23.74
Public Questions
None received. 

23.75
Questions and Statements from Members
None received. 
23.76
Motions on Notice
Cllr Heaslip proposed the council becomes a member of the Solway Firth Partnership. 

The council noted the motion and the report submitted with the agenda. 

The council agreed unanimously.
Resolved: Workington Town Council to become a member of the Solway Firth Partnership. 
23.77
Reports from Outside Bodies

a) The Council noted that GDF had withdrawn from making a presentation at the meeting, in light of the announcement that they have not found a suitable disposal location within the Allerdale area. 
It was proposed by Cllr Heaslip that the Council draft a response to express concerns about how this will affect Workington in the future (railway/port), even with the location not being in the direct area. Seconded by Cllr Mark Fryer. 
Resolved: To draft and send a response to the GDF announcement and express concerns for Workington Town.
b) The council noted a report from Police Inspector, Peter Aiston:
Increase in antisocial behaviour by 12% over the summer in Workington Town Centre. Police are patrolling, issuing dispersal notices, and urging the public to ensure windows and doors are locked. The Inspector asked Cllrs for help on spreading this message to the public.
Still experiencing issues with e-scooters and motorbikes on the line; addressing these issues is part of a bigger project they are working on with Workington Academy to improve part of the line between Moorclose and Harrington and make it safer for young women. Funding from the Safer Streets Fund has been awarded to carry out several updates to improve the cosmetic / aesthetics of the area and make it less enclosed. 
As it is approaching Halloween / fireworks night, the police are visiting schools to educate pupils on safety and working with Trading Standards to investigate fireworks pop up shops and ensuring compliance.

The Police cadets will also be used to test shop standards and will visit stores looking to buy vapes and fireworks. 

Once the report was finished, Councillors asked several questions:

Q – A recent report announced that Cumbria Police launched a new, dedicated Roads Policing Unit, which would see the Constabulary move away from officers operating in a dual role as roads policing officers and firearms officers. How will this effect Workington.
A – This is a new positive directive which will mean an additional 20 officers dedicated solely to roads policing to make them safer for everyone.



Q – St Michael’s residents association are extremely concerned with regards to ASB on Station Road.

A – A certain house which was causing the majority of the problems has had restrictions imposed on them and a civic injunction. One resident is currently in prison.   

Q – Operation Respect Day held in Salterbeck was a great success. However, a community planted tree was stolen; police were made aware of who the individual was, but no action taken.

A – Police are working hard to respond to issues such as these and for them not to be ignored. Please pass the details onto Inspector Aiston direct who will follow this up.
Q – Dangerous parking outside schools, especially St Mary’s and Beckstone. 
A – Police are aware of the issue and are patrolling the areas. They have restrictions as to what they can enforce on double yellow lines / school areas, but they are trying to make people aware of the dangers. 
Q – How effective is the CCTV in the Town Centre?
A – It does work well, but some areas do have blind spots such as John Peel House. The Police are always looking at ways of improving this and those blinds spots have extra patrols.
Q – Issue with dispersal notices in the Town Centre, because this then pushes those responsible to the outskirts of town.

A – Patrols do take place on the outskirts of town, taking those responsible for ASB home and speaking to parents.
Q – New powers to move travellers on, but some are located at the entrance to the old Southfield School, which was reported to the police on 24th Aug and nothing has happened.

A – yes, new powers, but still a certain protocol must be followed. Police are working with Cumberland Council to resolve this issue, although there haven’t been any issues reported on this matter yet.

Q – Part of the line, where the work is being done to improve the areas still has issues with motorbikes and e-scooters. The issue is the gate there allows them to get through.
A – Police have funding to make changes now but are looking at further funding for phase two which would improve the gate/gated area and add new lighting. 

Q – issues with fireworks being let off for months rather than just for bonfire night, is there a time limit as to how long the pop-up shops can be open for.

A – there is no time limit, but the Police are working closely with Trading Standards to ensure the shops are complying with the law. 
The Council thanked Inspector Aiston for his report and for attending the meeting.
The Inspector then left the meeting.

c) Cllr Heaslip gave a verbal update to the council following his attendance at the CALC AGM on 30th Sept 2023:
CALC has now been abolished as an unincorporated association and is now CALC Ltd.

As part of CALC Ltd, there will be 2 associations: 1 for Cumberland and 1 for Westmorland and Furness.

All parish councillors will have the chance to nominate who they want to represent them on the Cumberland CALC association. More information on this will follow from CALC.
The Council noted the report. 

23.78
Mayoral Engagements
The council noted the report. 
23.79
Statement of Accounts 2023-2024
The council considered and approved the statement of account 2023-2024. Proposed by Cllr Mike Rollo, seconded by Cllr David Farrar. 
23.80
External Auditor Report
The Council noted that only an interim certificate had been issued by the External Auditor as they were still working on auditing the Council’s AGAR report.
Once received, the report will be issued to Councillors and reviewed at the next F & GP and Full Council meetings. 
The council noted the update. 
Cllr Heaslip suggested that the external auditor was delaying their response as they still required a response to their questions from their report for previous years’ AGAR reports from the council.  However, this is not feedback that has been received from the External Auditor. 
23.81
Committee minutes
a) Development Committee minutes: The 
b) council noted the minutes of the Development Committee meetings on 31st July 2023 and 11th Sept 2023.
c) Culture and Committee minutes: The council noted the minutes of the Culture & Community Committee meetings on 4th July and 22nd August 2023.
Cllr Heaslip asked the Committee to review minute C23.58 from 22nd August and if the grants for Music Festival, WAOS and WHG should be coded in the budget as they had been and review minute C23.46 items ii and iii.
d) Environment Committee minutes: the council noted the minutes from the Environment Committee meeting on 6th July 2023.
e) F & GP minutes: the council noted the minutes from the Finance and General Purposes Committee meetings on 25th July 2023 and 13th Sept 2023.
Cllr Poole requested that minute FG23.68 be amended to state that herself and Cllr Farrar left the room at the start of the discussion and not part way through.
Cllr Heaslip issued an apology to the F & GP committee and to the Council in misleading them to believe that there had been a 3-year agreement with the HTM to provide £5,000 per year when after investigation it appeared that no such agreement had been entered into. This would need to be picked up by the F & GP Committee.
Resolved: Culture and Community Committee to review minutes C23.46 items ii and iii and C23.58 from 22nd August 2023 at the next committee meeting.
Resolved: F & GP committee to review minute C23.68 from the 13th Sept 2023 meeting at the next committee meeting. 

23.82
Budget Considerations

The council considered and agreed budget considerations requested by the F & GP and Culture and Community Committees.
Resolved: To use £242 from general reserves to pay the required charity donations for the Reflection Garden sponsorships. 

Resolved: To increase the relevant budget line by an amount equal to the actual income received for the fireworks and Christmas festival events.

Resolved: To approve spend on the following events: Theatre by the Hall @ £13,500, Fireworks @ £17,800 and Christmas Festival @ £20,500. 
23.83
Meeting Times
The Council discussed if 7pm was the best time for meetings to take place.

The Council resolved to allow Chairs of each committee to change the dates and times of meetings as and when required. 

Resolved: To allow Chairs to change dates and times of meetings when required. 
Meeting ended at 8pm. 
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